Present:

Commissioners

Maurice Manning, Fionnuala Ni Aoláin, William Binchy, Olive Braiden, Martin Collins, Robert Daly, Suzanne Egan, Michael Farrell, Jane Liddy, Clodach McGrory, Tom O'Higgins, Mervyn Taylor and Katherine Zappone

Staff

Alpha Connelly, Grainne Blessing

Apologies:

Commissioners Nuala Kelly and Gerard Quinn

The meeting was opened by the new President, Dr Maurice Manning, who briefly outlined his vision for the Commission. He said that he would aim: (i) to ensure adequate resources for the Commission to enable it realise the full potential envisaged for it in its founding legislation; (ii) to attach importance to participation in the Joint Committee; and (iii) to engender a sense of wider ownership of the Commission by people in all walks of life. He then asked that item 11, for which he would absent himself, be taken after item 2 on the agenda. This was agreed.
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Minutes of the 15th Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.1

The minutes were approved subject to the following amendments:

.

Olive Braiden to be added to the list of apologies;

in para. 2.4, "AIan" to be substituted for "Arthur", and "Judge" to be substituted for "Sir";

in para 5.10, the words "certain complaints relating to mental health which had not been thoroughly researched and substantiated" to be substituted for "spurious complaints" .
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Matters Arising from the Minutes

With reference to para. 2.7, William Binchy said a few words about the organisation of the seminar on the European Convention on Human Rights Bill, 2001.

With reference to para. 6.4, it was agreed that the President should approach the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform personally for a response to the Commission's request for a meeting. It was also agreed that Fionnuala Ni Aoláin and Michael Farrell would produce a four page leaflet on the subject for publication and that it would first be presented to the Minister at the meeting with him

The Procedure for Appointment of the President

The President absented himself for this item; and the discussion on it was chaired by Olive Braiden.

11.1

The Commission welcomed Dr. Manning as the new President and looked forward to working with him. There was then discussion regarding the process of the appointment of the President to the Human Rights Commission and of the mode of communication between the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform and the Commission on the matter.

Report of the Chief Executive

The President returned to chair the rest of the meeting.

Having presented her written report, the chief executive informed Commissioners that she had requested the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform to arrange for control of the Commission's budget to be devolved to her as soon as possible.

The chief executive informed the meeting that she had agreed with the President that she would take annual leave from 16 September to 4 October 2002.

With regard to invitations, it was agreed that:

- the chief executive will speak about the work etc. of the Commission at the human

  rights conference in Berne, Switzerland, on 31 October 2002;

- Clodach McGrory will attend the Council of Europe seminar "Partners for the Protection of Human Rights: Reinforcing Interaction between the European Court of Human Rights and National Courts" on 9-10 September in Strasbourg;

- the President and Olive Braiden will attend the IASD annual conference "Youth Justice - Human Rights / Needs" on 3-4 October in Killiney. Given the high conference fee, the President will try to negotiate a better rate.
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In response to a concern raised by a Commissioner about the cost of attending conferences, the chief executive informed the meeting that she understood that there was sufficient left in the Commission's budget at present for this not to be a problem, but that careful consideration would have to be given to the cost of attending conferences when more staff were recruited, since staff salaries would comprise a significant portion of the Commission's budget.

The Commission approved the text of a letter on the development of the European Union strategy against social exclusion, as proposed by the Joint Equality and Human Rights Forum, to be sent to appropriate Ministers and national and EU officials.

Reports from Committees

(i)

Ad Hoc Staffing Committee

Jane Liddy reported on the two meetings of the Committee held on 12 and 26 July 2002. She indicated that the Committee had now completed its work on the priority staffing of the Commission, and that meetings would be sought with the Departments of Justice, Equality and Law Reform and Finance regarding this staffing.

The possibility of asking for another priority post, namely that of Assistant Human Rights Awareness Officer, was raised; and it was decided that this should be addressed when consideration was being given to a second round of staffing in the New Year.

(ii)

Committee on Approach to Work

Katherine Zappone reported on the meeting of the Committee which had been convened on 7 August 2002 to advance the Draft Strategic Plan, and informed the Commission that sections of the Plan will be drafted by individual Commissioners. She indicated that the Committee would be grateful for administrative assistance in editing the Draft Plan.

It was agreed to hold a special meeting of the Commission on Thursday, 7 November 2002 to discuss and finalise the Draft Plan with the intention that it be formally adopted at the ordinary meeting of the Commission on Thursday, 28 November 2002.

Jane Liddy informed the meeting that she had agreed with Katherine Zappone that it was not necessary for her to become a member of the Committee in order for her concern that all complainants be treated equally to be taken into account.

Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions)(No 2) Act 2002

Two papers, one entitled "The Criminal Trespass Legislation: A Preliminary Commentary" by William Binchy and the other "Travellers, Human Rights and the European Convention" by Jane Liddy were distributed at the meeting.

William Binchy said that his paper needed to be revised to take greater account of (i) the constitutional guarantee of equality before the law and (ii) international human
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rights norms. It was agreed that his paper should be revised accordingly and that it would then be issued as a Commission document.

There was a brief discussion of the possibility of intervening in the ongoing judicial review case brought by Travellers.

It was decided to establish a Committee comprising Fionnuala Ni Aoláin, William Binchy, Martin Collins and Maurice Manning "to consider an appropriate response to the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) (No.2) Act".

Bar on Travellers from Pubs

Michael Farrell distributed a press cutting from the Irish Independent of 8 August 2002 entitled "Publicans set to push ahead with ban on Travellers" and the text of a proposed resolution on the matter.

The resolution was passed with the substitution of the words "expresses grave concern at" for the word "condemns"; and it was decided to issue a Press Release the next day containing the resolution with the preface, "At its meeting yesterday, chaired by its new President, Dr. Maurice Manning, the Human Rights Commission adopted the following resolution:".

Carrier's Liability Legislation

A Memo by Suzanne Egan on this topic was distributed at the meeting.

The Memo identified two options for the Commission by way of response to the proposed legislation. It was agreed that the Commission would pursue the second option, i.e. the preparation of a position paper, and that Suzanne would draft a paper for consideration by the Commission.

Proposed Research on the Exploitation of Prostitutes

Jane Liddy presented a research proposal on the exploitation of prostitutes and, following discussion, it was decided that the proposal would be taken up again at the next meeting of the Commission in the context of the establishment of a Research Committee to co-ordinate and oversee the Commission's research.

Rules of Procedure

The chief executive introduced the draft Standing Orders which had been drawn up by Jane Liddy and herself. She said that, in her view, the original draft Rules of Procedure in fact dealt with two distinct matters; namely, (i) Standing Orders, or "good housekeeping" matters, of the Commission, and (ii) criteria for dealing with casework, which were necessarily of a more legalistic nature. The document presented to the Commission for adoption at the current meeting dealt with the first
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matter, the Standing Orders of the Commission; Jane and she intended to present a second document dealing with casework criteria for adoption at the next meeting.

The chief executive drew attention to a typographical error in the version of the proposed Standing Orders distributed to Commissioners: in the first line of draft Standing Order 19, the numeral "17” should read "18". The Standing Orders were adopted with the insertion of a new Order 7 to read ​

"Members of the Commission shall be entitled to all statutory parental leave provisions, as appropriate. Attendance requirements at ordinary and special meetings will be waived when parental leave is activated by a Commission member."

with consequent re-numbering of the following Orders.

Also, it was agreed that the phrase "present at the time" meant not only those physically present at a meeting but included participation in a meeting via audio or video link; and that the Standing Orders would be considered again in about six months time.

National Action Plan Against Racism

A note of the third meeting of the Steering Group on a National Action Plan Against Racism held on 30 July 2002 was distributed at the meeting by Michael Farrell and introduced by him.

It was decided to seek an extension of the deadline of 31 August for comments on the Plan so that the Commission might make a submission after its next meeting on 5 September, and that Michael Farrell would draft comments for consideration at that meeting.

Delegations and Representations from NGOs and Other Bodies

Robert Daly presented his Memo on "Handling Complaints from NGOs and other bodies to the Commission".

10.2

Following a brief discussion, further consideration of the item was deferred to the Commission's next meeting.

Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

It was agreed that, in addition to regular items, the following matters would be included on the agenda of the next meeting, and that the presentation by "Image Now" should be taken first:

.

 Presentation by Image Now, the successful tenderer on the development of a corporate identity of the Commission;
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.

meeting with the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform;

casework criteria;

the establishment of a Research Committee and the Commission's policy with respect to research;

proposed submission on NAP AR;

complaints from NGOs and other bodies;

Commission's response to the draft comment of the Committee on the Rights of the Child.

Commission's response to the Report of the Committee to Review the Offences Against the State Acts.

.

.

.

.

.

.

Before closing the meeting, the President informed Commissioners that before his appointment, he had been invited to serve on the Commission on Child Sexual Abuse in the Catholic Church which is being chaired by Judge Gillian Hussey and asked that if anyone thought that this involved a conflict of interest, to approach him about it. There was consensus that there was no such conflict.

The meeting ended at approximately 1.30 p.m.

